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	BELVUE HIGH SCHOOL

Rowdell Road, Northolt, Middx UB5 6AG



Minutes of the Governing Body Meeting held on

2nd July 2018 at 5.30pm
Attendance:
Shelagh O’Shea (SO) - Head Teacher 
Ben Shipton (BS) - Staff 

Kevin Bhambra (KB) - Co-opted Governor 

Rickiesha Williams (RW) - Co-opted governor 

Darshan Sachden (DS) - Co-opted governor 

Simone Farr (SF) - Co-opted 

Jo Andrews (JA) - Co-opted Vice Chair 
Allison Blair (AB) - Acting Chair
Shamini Therarajah (ST) - Parent governor
Behrouz Emani (BE) - Co-opted governor
Others Present:
Helen Hill - Governor Support Clerk
Linda Hawkes - Incoming Clerk
	1. 
	OPENING FORMALITIES
	Action

	1.1



1.2
	a) Apologies for absence
Shane Beverley, Chris Summers and Ros Tobin sent their apologies.  These were accepted and recorded.

Welcome

The Chair welcomed Linda Hawkes, the new incoming Clerk, to the meeting.
b) Declarations of Interests
(Pecuniary and non-pecuniary)

There were none. 

	

	2. 
	MINUTES OF THE FULL GOVERNING BODY MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 21st May 2018
	Action

	
	The minutes were signed off as a correct record of the meeting.
There were no matters arising.

	

	3. 
	DIRECTOR’S REPORT
	Action

	
	This item would be taken at the next governing body meeting in October.

	


	4. 
	HEAD’S REPORT 
	Action

	4.1

	The Head Teacher introduced this item. The main headlines from the report were to discuss the current school Development Priorities which were:
 - to raise the standard of progress and attainment through delivering good and outstanding lessons;

 - to design and build a new school building that is fit for purpose and meets the academic, social and emotional needs of the pupils;

 - to develop Post-16 provision on the Ken Acock site that embedded strong partnership and individualised vocational learning pathways;

- to strengthen the role of the governing body in strategic planning;

and to develop a system of assessment without levels supported by Classroom Monitor that was fit for purpose in making judgements about pupil performance and progress.

The governors discussed these priorities and the Head teacher reported that Post-16 provision on the Ken Acock site had been strengthened with an emphasis on the school developing individual vocational pathways for students.

The Post-16 provision on the new site, now to be called ‘Belvue College’, was ready for the final handover to the school at the end of June. This would allow staff to set up all the classrooms in readiness for September. There would be links with the local community, for example, with students having access to a shop ‘teaching’ art and glass to members of the local community.

The current expectation was that the new college would start the academic year with 62 students. The Post-16 curriculum would enable every student to follow core subjects as well as vocational courses that led to college placements and internship places.
The Head Teacher reported that from September the school was planning to adopt the Prince’s Trust ‘Achieve’ programme as part of the accredited offer.

The school continued to develop established community programmes in which students could develop skills such as hair and beauty, child care, animal care and horticulture.

Pupil roll update:
The school had 177 pupils on roll.

Staffing update:
Other than the vacancy for Deputy Head for Post 16, the school was expected to begin the new academic year fully staffed.

There were also a few TA vacancies. However, a recruitment programme was already in hand and the school was confident that it would fill these positions.

The Head Teacher also reported on Safeguarding and Child Protection issues in the school. 
The governors were made aware that one member of the teaching team who had started at the school as an Instructor, had been formally informed that her one-year contract would not be renewed due to her poor performance despite a rigorous package of support and training that the school had given to her. All other teaching in the school was currently judged to be good or outstanding. 
	


	5. 
	GOVERNORS’ STRATEGIC DECISIONS
	Action

	5.1


5.2

	 Update on building programmes
The Head Teacher confirmed that the Ben Acock site was ready for use in September. A new lift was currently being installed. Governors were assured that all building works were compliant with building regulations. 
Update on finance and resources:
KB introduced this item:
He reported, from the meeting on the 20th June of the Finance and Resources Committee, that the end of year financial balance would be sent to the LA after the governors agreed that a small amount of funds would still need to be transferred to complete the balance. 
The Committee agreed that the school’s architects would be kept on as they might be needed if there was any discussion with the LA regarding possible cutbacks to the new build.

 It was confirmed that the school was ready for the LA’s financial auditors to visit the school. The last audit had taken place in 2013 so the visit was overdue. The Committee had considered the Statement of Internal Control. This was related to the Consistent Financial Reporting Return for Belvue School for the year ending March 2108. The statement described how the GB was responsible for ensuring that the school kept proper accounting records during the year that, at any time, disclosed with reasonable accuracy the financial position of the school and enabled it to prepare the annual income and expenditure statement. The statement emphasised that the school’s assets were properly authorised and recorded. The statement was ratified by the GB and signed off by the Head Teacher and the Chair.
The Committee had noted that parts of the new Finance Handbook for 2018 had been amended. These amendments had been approved and the GB had agreed them.

The CFE Codes, already discussed with governors, would be placed on the school’s website in summary form. (The revised Excess surplus for the school’s financial year - 2018 - was £47,539).

	CP



	6.
	REPORT TO THE GB OF BELVUE SCHOOL ON RESIDENTIAL 

CARETAKING 
	Action

	6.1
	The Head Teacher introduced this item. She explained that before the governors discussed this item she needed to report to them the views of Councillor Summers who had sent his apologies to the meeting but had sent an email expressing his concerns. He had asked that these be minuted. He stated in his email that whilst he understood that no other special school in Ealing had a residential caretaker, he believed it was unfair on the caretaker to remove him from the accommodation under the proposed building plans (which were approved by the Planning Committee recently) and then to force him to take his chances on the council’s housing waiting list.

There was an urgent housing crisis in the borough and the Council already had thousands of people on its housing list.

Councillor Summers could not vote in favour of the caretaker being added to that list when there seemed to be no real need for this. He was also a governor at Petts Hill Primary School which had a similar situation there but had waited until the caretaker was willing to retire or take redundancy before it recovered the caretaker’s house. The new caretaker was employed on the basis that he would live off-site. Councillor Summers needed to place it on record therefore that he was not satisfied with the proposed treatment of the caretaker and he hoped that the governing body would rethink the proposal being put forward. 
If the governing body did vote to remove the on-site caretaker, then he hoped that it would also agree to pay the caretaker’s rental costs indefinitely. 

The governors noted these concerns and the following points were made in the discussion regarding the residential caretaking at the school:

 - The school currently has a residential Premises Manager. He has been in post since 29th April 1996.

- He resided in a 3-bedroom bungalow within the school grounds with its own outdoor space.

- The school has been undergoing an expansion programme for the last few years in response to a pupil roll which had grown from 120 to 180 pupils in just a few years. The expansion included developing a Post-16 centre which would be completed in July 2018. The next phase of expansion would be developing the main school site. The budget for this from the LA was 6 million pounds. The school was in need of additional space for curriculum delivery and as funds were so tight space for staff facilities has been curtailed, and cuts had to be made to the building of a new toilet block.

- If the caretakers’ space was used it could be turned into premises for students’ respite, for example.

- When governors discussed the building developments in May 2018, it was felt that the building works had since been so compromised that there was an issue over the outdoor space required for the premises manager’s accommodation which would incur more costs as well as curriculum compromises.

This raised the question of whether the school actually needed a residential premises manager and whether the space could be better used for some of the other pressing school building space and curriculum priorities. 

The report presented to the governors outlined the costs and benefits of having a premises manager permanently located on-site, as well as the costs and benefits of not having a residential manager.

The disadvantages as outlined in the report raised the issue of the security risks to the site as it could be more vulnerable to burglary and vandalism and the speed of response to any emergency situations could be slower. The on-site manager was on hand to deal with such emergencies speedily and the costs were minimal - just an hourly overtime rate to apply to time spent dealing with the emergency.

- However, the number of times an emergency had arisen in the last two years had been minimal. An estimate from the LA HR team was that approx. 20% of the schools they support have a residential premises manager and the rest do not.

- Steve Dunham (Team Leader, Safety, Action, Security and Fire Prevention, Children’s Services, Ealing) who attended the Finance and Resources Committee on the 20th June, reported at that meeting that if the school did not have a residential premises manager, then a fit-for- purpose CCTV system would need to be installed and an annual key holding contract be organised. 

- The out of hours key holding and emergency arrangements for the 7 schools who did not have a residential caretaker were based on the use of a security company who responded first and then contacted key school staff and the police if necessary. This included a general CCTV contract costing £1875 annually. 

- Various options were available, such as employing a security company who would be the first key holder offering contact details for key school personnel. This would cost approx. £256 annually for only the security contract. Having a Key Holding company was a minimal cost.

The governors discussed the possible retirement of the current caretaker. He was still relatively young in terms of retirement (53) and the cost to the school of early retirement would be more than other available options. Presently, the school employed a second caretaker who was non-resident. In principle the governors agreed that both caretakers should be treated equally.

It was confirmed that the resident caretaker did not have a tenancy agreement and that currently he did not need to be in residence in order to carry out his duties.

The governors discussed the potential of a case being brought to an employment tribunal but if this did happen the cost would be covered by legal insurance. It was noted that that this was not a redundancy situation because he was still being paid a salary and carrying out the same duties as before.

Q&A: KB: What role would the Head Teacher play in emergency situations?
Steve Dunham at the meeting of the Finance and Resources Committee meeting of the 20th June, confirmed that a Key Holder would need to be identified by the school in case of emergencies. This was a requirement by the Fire Service and the Police. The school needed to consider the Head Teacher’s role in responding first to emergences; although the LA’s service had improved over time, reducing call outs for Head Teachers. Some schools’ arrangements for out of hours key holding arrangements included a PFI school using a PFI company, using relief caretakers who all had keys so as to be available for emergency call outs. Security companies that were employed were the keyholders and the site manager and the business manager had keys if it was necessary to attend emergencies.

Q&A: AB: Did the governors have enough information on this issue to make an informed decision, bearing in mind also the comments made by Councillor Chris Summers?
Yes, a detailed report had been presented to them outlining the benefits and costs as well as the disadvantages of the case. JA commented that the school needed to ensure that the caretaker was given full support if he was no longer to be in residence. For example, in supporting his case to apply for social housing if this is what he chose to do.

The governors considered the option of the caretaker being moved to rented accommodation outside the school and paying his rent for 6 months for a one-bedroom property since he did not have young children but older children who were working.  Options could be further discussed with the caretaker in the next 6 months. The school could, in the meantime, also look into the cost of rented property. 

The governors would be kept informed on this issue and the Finance and Resources Committee would discuss further details as appropriate and report back to the FGB.

The GB approved and agreed that a non-residential option was the preferred option and in the best interests of the pupils of the school.
	HT/CP

HT/CP


	7.
	GOVERNORS’ SELF-REVIEW
	Action

	7.1


	GB self-reflection and action plan 
The Head Teacher introduced this item.
She discussed with governors the work of the GB between 2017-2018. The targets for the GB concerning the strategic leadership of the school included developing the governors’ thinking regarding the school’s Development Priorities, putting in place effective plans for monitoring progress by appointing individual governors to specific roles. These roles were agreed with governors:
Appointment of governors to specific roles:
The governors agreed that the following governors would take on these strategic roles in the school:

 - Finance lead - KB; with support from JA;
 - Building expansion lead - BE;
 - Pupil Progress lead - RT; with support from DS;
 - Staffing lead - JA;

 - post-16 leads - SF/ST;

 - Safeguarding lead - AB;

-  Pupil Therapy lead - RW; with support from DS
It was agreed that Bruce Emani would, if he was available, meet in the next year with the LA and the Head Teacher to discuss the building works and expansion of the school.
JA suggested that Bruce might also on occasion attend the Finance and Resources Committee meetings to discuss the building programme expenditure. 

The Head teacher reported that governor visits to the school so far had been very productive. Additional visits would be arranged so that governors with specific responsibilities could look into their areas by talking to staff, pupils, by looking at pupils’ work, matching school policies to what was happening in practice.
The Governors acknowledged the work they had undertaken in making accountable the educational standards and financial performance of the school. This included meeting on a rotating basis with key curriculum leaders to review curriculum entitlement and ensure that it promoted the ethos of the school and met the needs of the pupils; discussing with key curriculum leaders at GB meetings information presented to them concerning pupil progress which allowed them to hold leaders accountable for educational standards by careful questioning of pupil performance data.
Governors also met with the Assessment lead in the school on an annual basis to ensure quality and monitor how pupil progress and attainment data was collected and moderated.
By means of the Head Teacher’s report governors considered data on pupil behaviour, exclusion, physical intervention and asked pertinent questions to ensure that the school maintained a safe environment for promoting well-being and learning.

Governors also reviewed pupil progress and attainment data and questioned effectively which areas of school performance needed improvement.

The GB had developed an effective Finance and Resource Committee which met monthly. Governors on this committee were skilled in making well-informed decisions on the use of resources and the allocation of funds so as to improve the outcomes of pupils. In discussion the governors recommended that this Committee also consider how the use of resources impacted on the school budget in the long term. This would be added to the action plan presented to the governors at the meeting. 
Through the Finance and Resources Committee the governors had been instrumental in setting and agreeing a viable strategy and plan which ensured sustainability and solvency.

The target set in terms of school assessment was for the governors to fully understand assessment without levels and how the school comprehensively ensured that all pupils and groups of pupils were making good or better progress towards their outcomes. 

In terms of staffing, the GB had grown in capacity, with new governors joining the board to increase the diversity of interests and experience.  The GB had received training on ‘effective governance’ and had appointed a new interim Chair to support them in building their vision, capacity and skills. 

The target now was to appoint a permanent Chair of the GB. A new Clerk had already been appointed as HH was retiring.
In terms of GB training the target was for the GB to receive training on Safeguarding and on the OFSTED framework. 
The governors had formally evaluated their work over the last academic year and produced an action plan for the coming year.

The governors reviewed the action plan presented to them and agreed that the work outlined was an effective way of proceeding. Areas such as becoming knowledgeable on Assessment without Levels was in hand and ongoing and specific roles for governors would ensure that the GB had a clear overview of the work of the school. Training for governors on Safeguarding and Child Protection would be organised, as well as training on the OFSTED framework.
The action plan was agreed.
	


	8.
	GOVERNORS’ VISITS - feedback
	Action

	8.1

	DS reported that she met with the senior lead in the school to discuss  what therapy was available to pupils. She congratulated the school on the tremendous amount of work that was taking place on the provision available to pupils in this area. With declining resources externally mental health provision was a problem but this was a national as well as a local problem. The Head Teacher reported that the school was targeting provision in terms of defining specific pupil behaviour in the school and working with specific families concerned.
It was confirmed that all therapy was bought in by the school.

The Head Teacher also reported that Ros and Kevin had visited the school recently to view the Post-16 site as well as to look at the school’s on-line assessment tool ‘Classroom Monitor’. Kevin explained that this assessment system was a very good innovation for the school. Once staff had become completely familiar with the system parents could have access to it as well.
Q&A: DS: Could the governors have a demonstration of ‘Classroom Monitor’?
Yes, this would be arranged for a future GB meeting.
	HT


	9.
	SCHOOL POLICIES - ratification
	Action

	9.1

	General:
(a) Lockdown policy

(b) Health and Safety Policy

Other Policies:

(c) Amendments to new Finance Book 2018
(d) Data Breach Policy

(e) Data Protection Policy

(f) Statement of Internal Control

(g) Privacy Notice for Belvue School (for parents)
These policies were ratified by the GB.
	

	10.
	AOB
	    Action

	
	There was none.
	

	11.
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS
	Action

	
	To discuss and agree, if any, items that are declared confidential and recorded under ‘Confidential Items’.
There were no matters declared to be ‘confidential in nature’.
	

	12.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	   Action

	12.1
	Monday 8th October: 5.30pm
	


There being no further matters to discuss, the Acting Chair thanked those present for attending and closed the meeting at 19.30hrs.
	Signed:
	
	Date:
	


Allison Blair: Acting Chair 
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